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The Board announces that its wholly-owned subsidiary Quail Lodge Inc. has issued a notice 
under the WARN Acts to employees of Quail Lodge on the intended staff layoff and closure 
of the hotel portion of Quail Lodge on 15 November 2009. 
 
Quail Lodge Inc., a wholly-owned subsidiary was acquired indirectly by the Company in 
1997.  Despite significant financial and management support, Quail Lodge Inc. has continued 
to suffer losses every year in the past eight years of operations.  With the amount of revenue 
that Quail Lodge can generate, as compared to its current operating costs, fixed overheads 
and capital expenditure requirements, the Board has come to the conclusion that it is not 
possible to operate Quail Lodge on a financially viable basis.  
 
Under US Federal and California law, a notice under the WARN Acts has been issued to all 
affected employees and such other authorities as required by law on the intended staff layoff 
or closure, by giving employees no less than 60 days’ notice.  It is intended that Quail Lodge 
will continue to operate in the ordinary course of business until 15 November 2009 during 
which time, Quail Lodge Inc. is required by law to conduct effects bargaining with the union 
representing the union employees and to discuss with affected non-union employees on 
termination terms.  
 

The Board of Directors (the “Board”) of The Hongkong and Shanghai Hotels, Limited (the 
“Company”) announces that its wholly-owned subsidiary Quail Lodge Inc. has issued a 
notice under the Federal Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act and the 
California Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification Act (“WARN Acts”) to 
employees of Quail Lodge Resort and Golf Club, Carmel, USA (“Quail Lodge”) on the 
intended staff layoff and closure of the hotel portion of Quail Lodge on 15 November 2009. 



 

The closure of the hotel portion of Quail Lodge is indefinite.  It is the current intention of the 
Board to keep the Golf Club and its clubhouse open to continue serving its 300-plus members, 
although there will be a reduction in available services.  
 
The closing of the hotel portion of Quail Lodge and certain reductions of services at the golf 
club of Quail Lodge will result in the separation of 199 employees.  
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